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	[bookmark: _Hlk488155080][bookmark: _Hlk488155247]Date
	30/07/2024

	Time
	19:00 - 20:43

	Location
	The Large Court; The Guildhall, Thetford.

	Present
	Ann Blackbourn, David Blackbourn, Mike Brindle, David (Ieuan) Evans, 
Chris Harvey (Mayor), Douglas Jefferson, Terry Jermy, Terry Land, 
Hazel McCambridge, Adam Mitchell, Víctor Peters, Matthew Stirrup, 
Stuart Terry and Stuart Wright.

	
Officers
	
Alan Yorke (Acting Town Clerk),
Karen Robinson (Committee Clerk).

	

Members of the public
	

There were several members of the public in attendance.




  

OPEN FORUM

[bookmark: _Int_fJhJk97s]1.	A resident asked about the Mayors for Peace which contributes to the attainment of 	lasting world peace by raising concern among citizens of the world and striving to 	solve vital problems for people such as starvation and poverty, the plight of refugees, 	human rights abuses, and environmental degradation. The Mayor responded that the 	Council is already aware of this movement.
[bookmark: _Int_cCaC92oz]2.	A resident asked about the broken streetlights on St John’s Way. The Mayor responded 	that the streetlights belong to both Breckland Council and Norfolk Couty Council.
[bookmark: _Int_NrfKxuke]3.	A resident asked about the safety of Thetford residents following the tragic stabbings in 	Southport. The Mayor responded that Thetford is a safe town and requested that the 	resident send an email to the Council.
4.	A resident asked about not receiving a reply from an email sent to the Acting Town 	Clerk. 
[bookmark: _Int_oTEmkTE2]The resident also asked about the proposed parking charges in Thetford by Breckland 	Council. The Mayor responded that this matter was on the agenda for tonight's’ 		meeting and that he would investigate why Thetford Councillors did not go to Dereham 	to discuss the matter.
5.	A resident asked about viewing the book collection stored in King’s House.


MINUTES

195/24 DECLARATIONS OF ANY DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS    
None.

196/24	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE    
Apologies: Councillors: Carla Barreto (Deputy Mayor), Mac MacDonald, Viola Ross-Smith and Ronald Wood.

197/24	MINUTES     
[bookmark: _Int_ltCeLb2l]RESOLVED: The minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on the 25 June 2024 are a true record and signed/initialled by the Mayor.   

198/24	COMMITTEE MINUTES    
To receive the following:

Community and Environmental Services: 02/07/2024 (136/24-150/24)               
Councillor Terry Land proposed, and Councillor Stuart Terry seconded that:
RECOMMENDATION: That the revised Committee’s Terms of Reference be approved at Full Council.

Planning: 09/07/2024 (151/24-160/24)   
RESOLVED: The Planning Committee minutes were adopted as presented.

Heritage and Events: 17/07/2024 (161/24-174/24) 
RESOLVED: The Heritage and Events Committee minutes were adopted as presented.

Corporate Services: 23/07/2024 (175/24-194/24) 
Councillor Terry Land proposed, and Councillor Douglas Jefferson seconded that:
RECOMMENDATION: That the internal audit report and the management responses be approved at Full Council.

199/24	MAYOR’S REMARKS AND REPORT     
The Mayor’s Report, which was circulated prior to the meeting, was noted, and the Mayor elaborated on the events that he had attended.    

200/24	TOWN COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVES ON OTHER BODIES    
Councillor Victor Peters reported that he had attended a meeting regarding the long-term Funding Plan (£20 million). The Board has been set up and he will attend a meeting this week.  Unlocking Thetford's Potential and the Masterplan are successful for Thetford.
Councillor Stuart Terry reported that he had attended a husting for the Youth Advisory Board, which focusses on housing and mental health. 
Councillor Stuart Wright reported that he had convened a meeting of the Lady Gentle Memorial Trust, of which the Town Council is the sole corporate trustee, which holds two meetings per year.
Councillor Stuart Terry reported that he had attended Thetford Cricket Club and Thetford Bulldogs who were awarded with footballs.
Councillor Terry Land reported that he is still assisting with the applications for the Household Support Fund and praised the Town Team for clearing the town.
Councillor Ann Blackbourn reported that the Ancient House Museum is celebrating its Centenary Year and that she has been appointed Chair and Treasurer of the Charles Burrell Museum.
Councillor Chris Harvey reported that he had attended a meeting with the Planning Department at Breckland regarding the regeneration of the Abbey Estate.

The reports were noted.
 
201/24	REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 
Councillor Jane James reported that the Parish Partnership will benefit Thetford.  She also advised that the groundwater flow is high now and flooding will be higher in the Autumn. Blocked drains should be scheduled for clearing. Highways are due to resurface the bypass on the 8th and 9th August 2024. The Market Town Initiative (MTI) is not returning. Love Your Market Town Fund https://www.norfolk.gov.uk/article/43311/Love-Your-Market-Town is a grant of up to £2000 to enable improvements to the high street, and applications are to be submitted to Norfolk County Council by the end of next month. 

The report was noted.

202/24	DECISIONS REQUIRED ON THE G.W. STANIFORTH CHARITY
The Councillors discussed a report from the Board of the G.W. Staniforth Charity:

1. [bookmark: _Int_SCG94Lz4]The statutory declaration that is required to be submitted to the Charity Commission and signed by the Mayor.
2. The Charity’s Standing Orders.
3. The Town Council will be the reviewing committee in terms of the Charity’s Complaints Policy.

Councillor Stuart Wright proposed, and Councillor Terry Land seconded.

RESOLVED: That the G.W. Staniforth statutory declaration and Charity’s Standing Orders be approved. The Town Council acknowledged that it will be the reviewing Committee in terms of the Charity’s Complaints Policy. 

203/24	APPOINTMENT OF A NEW TOWN CLERK
The Councillors discussed the appointment of the new Town Clerk, Sonya Wright, on the terms and conditions negotiated on behalf of the Council by the Council’s HR Consultants.

Councillor Terry Jermy proposed, and Councillor Matt Stirrup seconded.

RESOLVED: That the Council formally appoints Sonya Wright as the new Town Clerk, Responsible Financial Officer and Proper Officer.

204/24	COMMITTEE CHANGES AND OUTSIDE BODY APPOINTMENTS
[bookmark: _Int_YLzndzXx]The Councillors discussed changes to Committees and outside bodies, following the election of Councillor Terry Jermy to the role of Member of Parliament for South West Norfolk, as set out in Annex A. 

Councillor Matt Stirrup proposed, and Councillor David Blackbourn seconded.

RESOLVED: That the changes set out in Annex A be approved.

205/24	RESPONSE TO BRECKLAND COUNCIL PARKING CHARGES
The Councillors discussed a Thetford Town Council response to the Breckland Council decision to introduce car parking charges in Breckland:
· Disadvantages for the town include visitors no longer shopping locally, undermining Thetford’s market, which could discourage shoppers from coming to Thetford as there would be an extra financial burden on everyone concerned
· A petition has already been instigated and 3000 signatures have been obtained.
· The Council has concerns regarding safety as residents are already unable to park outside their own homes and this could cause more on-street parking in residential areas. Thetford has many small car parks.
· The Council has lots of volunteers who travel in to assist with projects and events who could be severely impacted by these charges.

Action points:
1. The Council to contact other market towns to request their assistance in establishing the next steps to be taken.
2. Councillors to assist with a public consultation in the Market Place by providing a gazebo.
 
Councillor Douglas Jefferson proposed, and Councillor Adam Mitchell seconded.

RESOLVED: That the Council contacts other market towns and organises a public consultation.

206/24	UPDATE ON PURCHASE OF GLEBE CLOSE
The Councillors discussed an update on the purchase of Glebe Close from Breckland Council on a document which was circulated prior to the meeting.

Action point: Acting Town Clerk to sign the necessary documentation on behalf of the Council to enable the purchase to take place.

Councillor Terry Jermy proposed, and Councillor David (Ieuan) Evans seconded.

RESOLVED: That the purchase of Glebe Close from Breckland Council be approved.

207/24	COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT    
The Councillors discussed any consultation or media release required:    

It was decided to inform the residents of Thetford about Breckland Council’s decision to introduce car parking charges in Breckland and for the Council to provide a gazebo in the Market Place to assist with a public consultation.

The Council approved the media release.

208/24	COMMITTEE OFFICERS UPDATE     
None.

209/24	EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC    
The Councillors agreed to exclude the press and public.  
  
210/24	FULL COUNCIL AND COMMITTEE MINUTES                                    
The Councillors discussed Full Council and committee minutes recorded below the line:

Councillor Terry Jermy proposed, and Councillor Terry Land seconded.

Corporate Services Committee – minute number (192/24) - minutes approved. 
Corporate Services Committee – minute number (193/24) - minutes approved. 
Corporate Services Committee – minute number (194/24) - minutes approved.





Chairman

























ANNEX A
[bookmark: _Int_MGEpj902]Following the election of Councillor Terry Jermy, to the role of Member of Parliament for South West Norfolk, a number of changes need to be made.  The following changes have been suggested:
Committee Changes
To replace Councillor Terry Jermy with Councillor Terry Land as the Chair of the Corporate Services Committee.
To replace Councillor Terry Land with Councillor Hazel McCambridge as the Chair of the Community & Environmental Services Committee.
To replace Councillor Hazel McCambridge with Councillor David (Ieuan) Evans as the Vice Chair of the Community & Environmental Services Committee.
Outside Body Appointments
To replace Councillor Terry Jermy with Councillor Victor Peters on the Thetford Town Deal Board – Councillor Terry Jermy is now eligible to attend the Board in his capacity as a Member of Parliament.
To replace Councillor Terry Jermy with Councillor Stuart Terry on the Safer Thetford Action Group (STAG).
To replace Councillor Terry Jermy on the G.W Staniforth Charity with Councillor Chris Harvey.
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